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??: . . . had studied and had read your papers and we are very astonished at your level of 

understanding and your comprehension and your wonderful questions and make sure to 
address your questions so that address specific situations that you all are aware of.  We 
did have Dr. Roberts who we’re all big fans of.  We had him speak on federalism 
because we know that it’s such an important issue in Sri Lanka and so we wanted to kind 
of explore it in depth so that you all would have this chance to kind of let it--  cogitate on 
it a little while and then cause some conversation amongst all of you all. 
  
 Another important issue or an important right that we have listed in our Constitution 
actually as 1 of the first amendments in the Bill of Rights, there are 2 very special 
rights—the freedom of religion and the freedom of the press and we are waiting for the 
Attorney General of Virginia, Bill Mims, to arrive.  He is the Attorney General which 
means he’s the top laywer in Virginia so he might have been detained by some business 
but we will bring him in when he gets a chance, but we’re delighted today to have The 
Honorable Robert A. Seiple who is a former U.S. ambassador.  He’s the founder and 
chairman emeritus of the Institute for Global Engagement.  He was the first ever 
ambassador at large for international religious freedom at the U.S. State Department.  He 
served as president of World Vision.  He was the Director of Athletics and Vice 
President for Development at Brown University which is up in Rhode Island.  WE were 
talking about Rhode Island a lot a little while ago.  It’s the oldest--  I think it’s the oldest 
school in Rhode Island, isn’t it?  1764.  Only William & Mary and Harvard are a little 
bit older.  He was the President of Eastern College and Eastern Baptist Theological 
Seminary and as I said, he recently retired as President of the Council on America’s First 
Freedom, but he is the founder and chairman emeritus of the Institute for Global 
Engagement, so a nice round of applause for Ambassador Seiple. 
 

ROBERT A. SEIPLE:  Thanks.  It’s nice to see all of you.  I met most of the men waiting in 
line at the men’s room.  I didn’t see any women there, but to see you all, it’s good to be 
with you in the University that Jefferson built.   
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 I want to talk to you today about the role of religion and specifically the role of 
religious freedom in the geopolitical calculus of our day.  I’m going to obviously weave 
in the things that have happenaed in our country that we’re pleased with.  We have not 
always gotten it right and I’ll be very honest and frahnk when we have gotten it wrong, 
but I want you to know those things.  I also want you to see it in the larger context, the 
global context, and basically I’m going to be talking about 6 principles so if you don’t 
hear anything else and if you don’t write down anything else, when I get to 1 of these 
principles, I’ll say I’m at principle no. 1 and you can forget everything else I say and just 
make sure that you’ve got these principles I think will be helpful. 
 
 Religion first and foremost is a key component of identity.  Just think about it.  
Where do you get the passion for your action?  It comes from religion most often and 
sometimes when you combine that with ethnicity, you can quickly end up with a 
religious disturbance.  You heard during the last presentation, many of these 
disturbances become very very long difficult horrific wars.  Religious wars are the most 
unpredictable.  They tend to be the most brutal and they tend to be the longest, so 
religion as a component in one’s identity is not a benign component.  Religion can get 
you killed.  In Bosnia, where we had Muslim Bosniacs and Orthodox Serbs and Croatian 
Christians.  We had ethnic cleansing.  I’ve been to Bosnia, sometimes into a village that 
had been ethnically cleansed 3 times by 3 different religious bodies in conflict during 
that war. 
 
 A woman by the name of Slovenka Drakulic was writing in the Balkan Express at 
that time and looking back over the last 50 years of European history and what was 
going on in Bosnia during that time, she said this, very sobering sad words.  She said:  
“someone is always a Jew and once the concept of otherness takes root, the 
unimaginable becomes possible.”  So when you’re putting together your geopolitical 
calculus, don’t leave out religion.  It would be a huge mistake.  Religion makes for 
otherness. 
 
 Now, here’s the first principle:  there’s absolutely nothing to fear when religion is 
practiced at its best.  Name me any religion in the world.  Get it right.  Get it at its base.  
Get it at its eternal verities.  Get it at its certitudes.  Get it at its history and what it’s 
trying to do, who the heroes of the faith are, who the real players are in that faith, why 
good men believe it to be true.  Reloigion practiced at its best never causes anything of 
fear to anyone, certainly not to government.  Howevoer, when it’s practiced at its worst, 
it can be chaotic.   
 
 Osama bin Ladin is a good example of something bad.  Osama bin Ladin looked at 
the Islamic faith, looked at the whole warp and woof of the faith and he decided this 
piece I’m going to concentrate on, jihad against the west.  Now, when he began to faocus 
on jihad against the west, it was no longer religion.  It was no longer politics.  It was no 
longer ideology.  It was murder.  What we have is a truncated gospel, a redacted gospel 
in the hands of someone who did not know the whole of Islam perfectly, an imperfectly 
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understood faith, an inappropriately applied faith, in the hands of a religious zealot.  
That’s dangerous.  That’s to be avoided.  That was Osama bin Ladin. 
 
 The third point I’ll make in regard to this is that the policymakers here and around 
the world have to better understand this issue of religion and that’s been a problem in 
our country.  My generation has been taught ever since we were yo high that there’re 2 
things that you don’t talk about in politie company—religion and politics, and yet 95% 
of the world’s problems today are taking place at the nexus of religion and politics.   
The person I worked for in the State Department, Madeline Albright, wrote a book 
called The Mighty and the Almighty where she as a convert to this issue that religion 
plays an important role in the geopolitical calculus went back 30 years and began to look 
at the times when religion was a factor that they did not appreciate well enough in 
making policy, starting with the Shah of Iran and look at the problems we have there 
today.  People don’t understand these concepts.  People don’t understand these factors.  
People don’t understand this identity.  People don’t understand how it works and why 
there’s so much passion and so many conflicts that arise from it when it’s [added] with 
religion and if you leave that out, if you leave that out of the knowledge base of people, 
especially the policymakers, we’ve got a real problem on our hands and this is the 
bottom line in the second principle that I want to leave with you today.  We need to 
better understand the role and the import and the impact of religion as we think about 
global issues.  We neglect the understanding of religious freedom at our considerable 
peril. 
 
 Now, America’s embrace of religion has deep roots and I know that you have gone 
back to the Declaration of Independence and the Bill of Rights and what Jefferson and 
Madison and folks like that have done.  Let me go back a little bit further.  I’m glad that 
Rhode Island was sufficiently mentioned this afternoon that now you know where it is 
but the Rhode Island charter from England in 1663--  Let me just read 1 paragraph.  It’s 
written in old English but I’ll translate it.  “They have freely declared that it is much on 
their hearts to hold forth the lively experiment that a most flourishing civil state may 
stand and best be maintained with a full liberty in religion and that through piety,” which 
is to say religion practiced at its best, “rightly grounded upon gospel principles will give 
the best and the greatest security”—security—“to sovereignty and will lay on the hearts 
of men the strongest obligation to true loyalty.”  There is a relationship between security 
of a country, loyalty of its citizens, and religious freedom.  When the citizens of a 
country feel that their government has their best interest in mind, and this first freedom, 
Jefferson’s concept, religious freedom, when the mind and the heart are not free, nothing 
else works, when a government has the people’s best interest in mind, the people will be 
loyal to that government.  When you’re loyal to that government, you bring stability to 
that government, you bring security to that country.   
 
 Let me give you another good example of something bad.  The President of 
Uzbekistan, Islam Karimov, in 1999 was almost assassinated.  Now, there’s nothing that 
focuses the mind like a good assassination attempt and people used to say Karimov was 
paranoid.  Well, when the bombs go off in a building that you’re supposed to be at but 
because you’re late, you’re not there when the bombs go off, you can see why paranoid 
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people have real problems, too.  Real enemies.  Karimov went out and found out who 
did it and his staff and so on and it came down to about a dozen people, but Karimov 
went out and he imprisoned tens of thousands of religious people.  A classic over-reach 
and when he went out and imprisoned tens of thousands of religious people in this over-
reach, in this paranoiac approach to his assassination attempt, have radicalized the 
moderates and he criminalized religion and when he criminalized religion and 
radicalized the moderates in his country, he made Uzbekistan less secure. 
 
 Listen to what the International Crisis Group said writing about this in the early 
2000s.  “Treat religious freedom as a security issue, not just a human rights issue and 
advocate unequivocally that regional security can only be assured if religious freedom is 
guaranteed and the legitimate activities of groups and individuals are not suppressed.”  
This sounds a lot like the Rhode Island Charter of 1663.  You can hear the echoes.  
Karimov makes matters worse.  He destroyed loyalty to his government because of how 
he treated tens of thousands of people which is to say we all should have a vest self-
interest in religious freedom.   
 
 Now, I mentioned that U.S. religious freedom has deep roots, but internationally, 
religious freedom has deep roots as well.  I’m not going to go back to the Peace of 
Westphalia, to 1648, that ended 30 years of religious warfare.  I’m going to jump ahead 
300 years to the 1948 Universal Declaration of Human Rights.  It is interesting to note 
however that each document came out of a period of great human carnage, chaos, 
terrible things, whether it’s the religious conflict or the religious wars in Europe or 
World War II where upwards of 50 million people were killed, but let me read the 
Universal Declaration on Human Rights, Article 18 because this is the one that deals 
with religious freedom.  “Everyone has the right to freedom of thought, conscience and 
religion; this right includes freedom to change his religion or belief, and freedom, either 
alone or in community with others and in public or private, to manifest his religion or to 
express his beliefs publicly in teaching, practice, worship and observance.”  Here’s the 
fourth principle:  for faith to be authentic, it has to be freely embraced.  Anything short 
of that tends to be coercive and when you have someone coercing you to believe or 
pushing you not to believe, there’s no way that you can come properly to a set of beliefs 
that is legtitimately embraced. 
 
 Let me give you again some examples.  India has a huge problem right now.  
They’re writing anti-conversion legislation in opposition to this freedom to change and 
you have a lot of Hindu extremists who were so concerned about losing their faith that 
anybody who changes to another faith becomes public enemy no. 1.  And places like 
[Gugarat], this is a huge huge problem.   
 
 China, another kind of example, China has religious freedom in that country, has 
written into its law that everybody has the freedom and the right to believe or not to 
believe.  What China doesn’t do is that China never gives you the right to express your 
beliefs, to manifest either publicly or in private, so unless you belong to the 3 self-
movement—it’s a government-controlled movement—which also begins to hint at 
coercion, unless you belong to the 3 self-movement in China, where they will tell you 
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when to preach and when to congregate, what you can say and by extension, what you 
can’t say, you’ve lost the freedom, of course, to manifest your faith. 
 
 Let me give you just 1 other example that is a little bit unique, but in Russia, where 
they put together a law in 1997 that was a major step backwards in terms of religious 
freedom.  The people who sponsored the law was the Russian Orthodox Church and the 
Muslim minority and these 2 religions conspired together with the government to try to 
keep anybody else out of Russia and I was meeting with these 2 heads, Metropolitan 
Kirill who is now the head of the Russian Orthodox Church and the Russian Iman in 
Moscow, and we were going back and forth on things and I said to the Iman, why is this 
so important to you.  IM, here you have a godless atheistic government, communism, 
still vestiges of, and you go to them to write a law to protect your belief.  Tell me whyt 
you did that.  And these were his exacat words.  He said:  “because we’re losing market 
share.”  “We’re losing market share.  And we have to be competitive and we need a little 
boost to be competitive,” and then I said to him, what does that say about your theology 
if you need godless communism to write a law, a human law, that will give you a market 
share so your brand name will be more acceptable to the masses.  What does that say 
about your theology?  Well, he didn’t have an answer.  There is no answer but, again, 
it’s another example of where we’ve parted company with the Universal Declaration of 
Human Rights.   
 
 One of the beautiful things about the Universal Declaration and all the international 
covenants that have come after it, inherent in those covenants is this concept of mutual 
accountability.  If there’s a problem in China, I could go as the ambassador for 
International Religious Freedom and sit down with my counterpart and say we have 
some issues here, this and this and this.  By the way, I did that and he promptly called 
me or said to me who made you the international morality cop and I had to explain this 
thing, that we do have a situation here.  We have a situation where if something’s going 
wrong in your country, I have the right to come and tell you about it and, by the way, if 
you don’t like what’s going on in the United States relative to religious freedom, you 
have the right to do that as well.  The State Department in the United States on a yearly 
basis puts out a report on religions of everybody around the world.  There’se a piece on 
Sri Lanka.  It’s about 15 pages long and it talks about all the incidents that have taken 
place and so on.  We made a mistake when we did that, when we wrote that legislation 
10 years ago last October.  We made a mistake because the only country we don’t report 
on is the United States.  A little note of arrogance there.  Every once in a while we get 
something wrong.  It’s because of arrogance, but the Chinese do and so every year when 
our report comes out about the Chinese that they don’t like, they’ll write 1 about what’s 
going on in America that’s a violation of religious freedom and traditionally, we don’t 
like what they say either, but the point is there’s mutual accountability.  We have every 
reason to tell India, to tell China, to tell Russia, to get off your backs in terms of what 
you’re doing and start working on the problems that you see there as well.   
 
 Ultimately, and here’s my fifth principle:  a government’s human rights record and 
human rights commitment is ultimately a function of how minority populations are dealt 
with.  If you were asking me what’s the single biggest component of the developmental 
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cycle of a country, I would say the biggest single thing is the literacy rate of women 
because when women get to read and write, they want it for their kids and things change 
dramatically.  In terms of a governmental aspect, in terms of where you are in a human 
rights continuum, the biggest single component is how does your government treat 
minority populations.   
 
 A few years ago we invited a Lao delegation, the highest level Laotian delegation, 
to the United States as we could find.  This is when I was with the Institute for Global 
Engagement so this was all privately done and they came and spent 15 days with us.  We 
had the right people.  We had the people who could make decisions.  We had the people 
who could go back and communicate decisions and we spent 15 days bringing them 
here.  Sometimes you make the mistake that we have to go there and visit and soon.  I 
think it’s a whole lot easier and probably a whole lot cheaper to bring people here like 
you are and let you see things and make decisions for yourself.  When we brought the 
Lao delegation in and we did everything with them.  We had them up on Capitol Hill.  
They talked with senators and congressmen.  They talked to people in the State 
Department.  They went to churches and they went to synagogues and they went to 
mosques.  We took them out to the biggest Lao--  There is a Lao Buddhist temple in 
Manassas, Virginia.  We were out there 1 night.  We took them to baseball games when 
the Baltimore Orioles beat the New York Yankees.  We took them up to Ground Zero.  
We spent time with various factors of Lao Americans, people who had been here since 
1975 and the end of the war, people who’d been here just maybe 5 years because they all 
have different perspectives and let them talk and have a communication back and forth.  
The most important thing we did with this group—15 days, the most exhausting 15 days 
of my life-- but the most important thing we did with this group is that we took them to 
an Amish farm in Pennsylvania.  Now, the Amish, if you don’t know, are different.  
They choose to be different.  They dress differently.  They eschew electricity.  They 
farm without electricity.  When you go and see them, they ride around town in a horse-
drawn wagon.  When you’re watching them plow their fields, they’re plowing with 
horses, multiple horses.  They have different educational needs.  They have different 
educational periods of time.  Their kids come out of school after the 8th grade and learn a 
trade—carpenter, a farmer, so we took these folks, this Lao delegation, up to see this 
Amish farm and the Amish farmer was great and very generous with his time.  Took 
them outside, showed them everything that he could show them about his farm.  Then 
invited them in.  That’s always a sense of honor.  That’s always a nice touch when you 
can be invited inside the house.  He brings them inside of his house and he said this is 
my house and this is where we worship on Sunday morning and you can almost hear the 
Lao mind turn—ah, this is a house church, and then he said we have a place down in the 
basement where we worship on Sunday morning.  Oh, an underground house church.  
But the biggest thing about that visit was that they were able to see people who were 
different, people who wanted to be different, people who are obvious minorities and yet 
all of the local laws, the state laws, and the federal laws, protected their right to be 
different and why were they making such a big contribution to American society?  
Because they were loyal.  They knew that government had their best interests at heart.   
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 The Lao delegation went back to Laos.  At the time, there were 37 people in jail, in 
Lao jails because of religious activities.  They went out throughout all over the country.  
They opened up the jails and 34 of the 37 were released.  They then began to work on 
religious freedom legislation.  A communist country.  And they have a Prime Minister 
Decree No. 92 which spells out very clearly what the Universal Declaration says you 
have the right to believe or not.  They had a strong Buddhist population, a huge majority, 
and yet they chose not to make it the national religion.  You can relate to this.  This takes 
guts.  They had the first religious freedom conferences ever held in a communist country 
in Vientiane, the capital, where they invited everybody in that had any role in 
implementing Decree No. 92 in the provinces, basically the head of the police, the 
district officials, the folks who were the head bangers when things get rough, and they 
brought them in and they asked me to come and to keynote and close those conferences.  
They had two back-to-back in 2 successive years. 
 
 And when you go and you meet with these people today and you say what was the 
most important thing that happened to change this dynamic in terms of religious 
freedom, they said the visit.  Well, what was it about the visit?  The way you protect 
your minorities, the way you protect your minorities.   
 
 Characteristics of religious freedom when everything is working really well—first 
of all, out of the various faiths and we have every faith in the world here, out of the 
various faiths you have values that inform government.  They don’t control government, 
but they inform government.  They inform government to the point where when North 
Korea--  North Korea doesn’t have anything nice to say about the United States.  When 
North Korea needed food, we sent them food.  When Iran needed help after its major 
major earthquake—Iran doesn’t have anything good to say about the United States--we 
sent them aid.  Where the church was really at the forefront of the prolem of slavery in 
this country, values from religious institutions informing government.  We find in a 
country with strong religious freedom diversity where diversity is a strength and not a 
weakness.   
 
 In Richmond today, we have over a thousand places of worship.  It’s not a big city.  
They have over a thousand places of worship and the richness in that tapestry informs 
government, helps government, keeps government strong.  There’s an inextricable link 
between knowledge, knowledge and respect, in a country that has religious freedom.  
You don’t respect people you don’t know.  You’ve got to get to know people to begin to 
show them respect.  Our mantra over the last X number of years when it comes to 
religious freedom—understand your own faith.  First thing—understand your own faith 
at its deepest and richest best.  As I said before, understand who the heroes are, what the 
orthodoxy is, what the history is, understand your own faith.  Superficiality is not going 
to cut it in today’s complex world, so really get a handle on understanding why you 
believe and why you don’t believe and then, secondly, just as important, know enough 
about your neighbor’s faith in order to show it respect.  Everybodyu could do that 
individualally.  If everybody in the world could do that, we would never have sectarian 
violence in the world.  WE would never have those long brutal horrific unpredictable 
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religious conflicts.  Understand your own faith.  Know enough about your neighbor’s in 
order to show it respect.  Respect is a key word.   
 
 In the international covenants, I think 1 of the softness in the covenants is that they 
talk about tolerance too much.  Tolerance is a cheap form of grace applied to people I 
don’t especially care for.  Now, I don’t like you but I’m going to tolerate you.  I’m going 
to take you to a lower common denominator.  No, that’s not good.  It’s not good enough.  
It doesn’t give a `[00:29:25 / ??].  You’ve got to respect people.  You’ve got to listen 
better and when you listen better and hear better, your own faith becomes more attractive 
to the person that you’re talking to.  That’s my sixth principle:  know your own faith, 
respect your neighbor’s. 
 
 In a country that enjoys a richness and religious freedom, that religion is normally 
free from political ideologies.  Now, we havena’t gotten it all right in this country 
relative to that.  We have had religion and governmental practice, religion and politics, 
get all tangled up sometime and as you heard in the last with what Dan Roberts had to 
say, there’s this irresistible--  This happens when faith picks up the hard edge of 
ideology.  There’s this irresistible tug towards power and the problem with that tug, it 
always takes you to a power that excludes.  Religion has a place.  Don’t mix the two.   
 
 If you don’t remember anything else, just remember this.  I heard this from a Jewish 
rabbi once when we were talking about faith-based programs in the United States.  He 
said, it sounds to me like you’re trying to take horse manure and mix it with vanilla ice 
cream.  You’re probably not going to hurt the horse manure but you’re going to play 
havoc with the vanilla ice cream.  Okay?  You got that?  If you don’t remember anything 
else, take that metaphor home with you. 
 
 Protected by government, not controlled by government, where national values—
this is a big one—this is one you have to work for—when your national values and your 
national interests become one and the same.  That’s really hard to do.  But if you don’t 
do it, you’ve got a human rights that hypocritical.  You’ve got a human rights that’s 
inconsistent and the Achilles heel of human rights is inconsistency.  It’s like a computer 
with 10% error.  You don’t know where the 10% is so you don’t believe anything that 
your computer tells you anymore. 
 
 Moral imperatives working alongside of real politik.  I think that has happened more 
often than not in this country because it’s a religiously free and religiously diverse 
country.  Now, it’s taken us 230 years to get to this present level of imperfection, but we 
do have a values-based civil society and we have a values-based civil society because 
religion has played an immense role in creating that.   
 
 Let me close with this.  If I can reiterate and summarize just 4 things:  religion 
oftimes is the passion in our identity, but people who will die for their faith--  Even in 
2009, there are people who are dying for their faith.  That’s a whole lot different than 
killing for your religion, but both of them are a function of passion and identity.   
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 Second, religion freedom can help secure a nation.  Loyalty leads to stability leads 
to secuority. 
 
 Third, a nation’s human rights record is indeed ultimately tied to how that 
government treats its minority populations. 
 
 And, finally, your neighbors have not always gotten this right so learn from their 
mistakes.  Thank you.   
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